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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS December 12, 2017 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, December 12, 2017. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson 

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice 

   Councilwoman Mandy Simons  

   Councilman Robert Schmidtlein 

   Councilman Reece Keener  

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

   Jonnye Jund, Administrative Services Director 

   Aubree Barnum, Human Resources Manager 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   Ty Trouten., Police Captain 

   Jeremy Draper, Development Manager 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Jeff Ford, Building Official 

Matt Griego, Fire Chief 

John Holmes, Fire Marshal 

Jim Foster, Airport Manager 

Mike Haddenham, WRF Superintendent 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney 

   Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  November 28, 2017  Regular Session 

 

The minutes were approved by general consent. 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

A. A Presentation of a Nevada LTAP Road Scholar Certificate to James Pauley, and 

matters related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY – NON ACTION ITEM 

 

Dennis Strickland spoke about the Nevada LTAP program and handed out information (Exhibit 

“A”).  He presented James Pauley with his Road Scholar Certification. 

 

Paul Algerio, Street Superintendent, said this will be the first of many.  There are others taking 

the classes.  We may have another presentation in another month or so. 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible authorization for the City of Elko to enter 

into an agreement with Building Reports/Compliance Center to provide 3rd party 

inspection reports to City of Elko Departments (Fire, Community Development, 

Water and Engineering), and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

A few years ago the previous Fire Marshal approached Council regarding the 

same type of 3rd party reporting company. However, that company (Compliance 

Engine) charges for their inspections. The current company Building, 

Reports/Compliance Center does not charge the community due to Major 

Company contributions. This reporting system will help City Departments with 

compliance reporting of required inspection. JH 

 

John Holmes, Fire Marshal, gave a presentation (Exhibit “B”). 

 

Councilman Keener asked if all of the inspection data will be hosted by this website.  (Yes)  

What is the duration of the agreement?  

 

Mr. Holmes answered until we decide not to have it.   We can cancel as long as we give a 90 day 

notice.  There are no fees associated with it. 

 

Councilman Keener was worried that since our data will be on their site, they will start charging 

an annual fee to access it. 

 

Chief Griego said this will not have all of our inspection data.  John will go out and do the 

annual inspections and those are on our emergency reporting.  This is for specific things such as 

compliance with fire alarms.  Are third parties coming in to inspect the fire alarms or backflow 

preventers?  This company is helping aggregate these things; the compliance things that the city 

has to track.   

 

Mayor Johnson said he didn’t know what this was.  He stated that he has a conflict of interest 

because this reporting will benefit a company like his.  He abstained from voting.  Mayor Pro 

Tem Rice will finish this item. 
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Mayor Pro Tem Rice asked for a motion. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

allow the city to enter into an agreement with Building Reports/Compliance Center to 

provide services outlined in the agreement.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Mayor Johnson abstained.) 
   

II.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

E. Review, consideration, and possible authorization for the transfer of ownership of 

Elko Police Department’s Canine Niels to Officer Jason Checketts in exchange 

for the adoption fee of $85.00, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

Elko Police Dog Niels is a ten (10) year old Belgian Malinois who is in need of 

retirement. It is in the best interest of the City of Elko to transfer ownership of a 

highly trained Police Dog to its current handler. Officer Jason Checketts desires to 

purchase Niels. Canine Niels’ selling price was determined by using the amount 

set for dog adoptions at the City of Elko Animal Shelter. BR 

 

Ty Trouten, Police Captain, said this is the third K9 that has retired from the Police Department.  

Niels is ten years old and showing his age with grey in the muzzle.  He has been with Officer 

Checketts for the last 7 years.  This is a trained animal and would need a handler that is likewise 

trained to manage and care for that animal.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to authorize Elko Police Department to transfer ownership of K9 Niels to Officer 

Jason Checketts in exchange for the adoption fee paid for by the City Council Members of 

$85.00.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

F. Review, consideration, and possible final project acceptance and assessment of 

liquidated damages for the Elko Police Station, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

At the February 25, 2015 Council meeting, the project for the construction of the 

City of Elko Police Station was awarded to MGM Construction in the amount of 

$5, 377,979. During construction a total of nine (9) change orders were approved 

totaling $260, 949.29, approximately 4.8% of the base bid, bringing the total 

project cost to $5,638,928.29. Substantial completion for the project was issued 

on June 13, 2016, fourteen (14) days after the contract substantial completion of 

May 30, 2016. Per the contract with MGM Construction the project liquidated 

damages are assessed at a rate of $500 per day, for a total of $7,000. The final 

punch list was completed and incomplete set of as-builts and record drawing were 

provided to the City of Elko on November 7, 2017. JD 
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Mayor Johnson stated he had a conflict of interest because of his business affiliation with MGM 

Construction on another project, and he plans to bid future projects with MGM.  He turned it 

over to Mayor Pro Tem Rice. 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, said Byron Smith from LCA was present.  There was a 

letter/email in the packet from MGM Construction.  A memo was sent out today rebutting 

MGM’s comments.  He went over the memo (included in the packet). 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked Mr. Stanton if number two did constitute a de facto occupancy. 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, said moving furniture into a building does not define a substantial 

completion.  He wasn’t involved in contract administration and he is getting his information 

from those that were.  It sounds like they are trying to key substantial completion to the date we 

started moving property into the facility.  That doesn’t equate to substantial completion. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked about holding up a valid draw request.  Was there a time stipulated 

in which we could? 

 

Mr. Draper said typically our contracts are 30 to 45 days. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked about No. 4, the amount of retention was contrary to NRS 

338.530, but then Mr. Draper cited NRS 338.525.  What does 530 say? 

 

Mr. Draper answered 530 deals with the payment of interest on amounts withheld improperly.  If 

we hold retention over 30 days improperly we pay interest on it.  NRS 338.525 deals with the 

process for holding that retainage for reasons.  Part of those reasons were that we had a large 

punch list that needed to be completed.  We do have to notify the contractor of those reasons and 

we did that in writing and through weekly meetings with them. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked when the city made use of the property. 

 

Mr. Draper answered it was his understanding that we did that on June 5, 2016.  We started 

moving furniture in two to three weeks prior to that.  He references a letter dated April 11, 2016 

where we laid out the items that needed to be completed for substantial completion.  Those 

included the use of the main building, the use of the accessory building and the security fence 

being completed.  The security fence held them up.  Once the security fence was completed we 

issued a notice of substantial completion for June 13th.   

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked how many days are allowed on a punch list.  Some projects are 

30 days and some are 60 days.  It has been over a year? 

 

Mr. Draper answered if you go through the technical specifications that we identified in this 

memo, they were supposed to have all of those documents that we just got last month, to us prior 

to us asking an inspection for that substantial completion and to develop that punch list.  Byron 

had several conversations with them and we went round and round with them trying to get that 

punch list done and get the documents in hand.  Those didn’t get to us until November 6th of this 

year, almost 18 months after we took occupancy.   
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Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, said we can characterize MGM towards the end of the 

project as non-responsive.  Some of the points made today were not brought to our attention at 

the time.  Supposedly when we didn’t process a payment in a timely manner, that wasn’t 

communicated as being an issue to the City of Elko until this item was on the agenda.   

 

Councilman Keener said the liquidated damages are .0012% of the project cost.  It is a miniscule 

amount and 18 months after the fact.  The liquidated damages are put in a contract to motivate 

the contractor to get the job done in a timely manner.  It is important that we enforce those. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Rice asked if anyone from MGM was present.  (no) 

 

Mr. Draper said he didn’t get an indication that they would be present but he did send them a 

copy of this memo as soon as he sent it out to the Council Members.   

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said we need to support the design team.  There were a lot of hurdles 

and weather.  We did grant them an additional 123 working days gave them suitable time.  He 

agreed that they were non-responsive. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

provide final acceptance of the Elko Police Station Project and assess MGM Construction 

with 14 days of liquidated damages totally $7,000.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Mayor Johnson abstained.) 
   

G. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to solicit bids for the WRF Fill 

Station Project, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This project is budgeted in the current fiscal year budget. The project would 

consist of a reuse water fill station with card reader system and would be located 

on vacant property adjacent to the WRF. 

 

Attached as backup is letter from NDEP dated June 27, 2016 recommending this 

project. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, said Lana Carter, our design engineer was present.  So was the 

WRF superintendent, Mike Haddenham.  There are three drivers on this project and they all tie to 

regulations.  The first regulation is the WRF discharge permit.  The second is the Class B water 

regulations.  The third would be the city’s storm water permit regulations.  We are trying to 

control public access, restrict human contact, no release off the property and no release/runoff of 

that water to the storm drain system.  If we take the card reader assembly from the project we can 

reduce the costs.  There are some other things we can do to reduce the costs but we wanted to 

create something that will last a long time and have some efficiencies for finance and other 

things.  

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked how much usage is done by contractors around town. 

 

Mike Haddenham, WRF Superintendent, answered it was close to three million gallons. 
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Councilman Schmidtlein had an issue with the card reader.  We have to dispose of this anyhow.  

We are doing anything we can to distribute it on the golf course and the new sports complex.  

We should be giving it away for free.   

 

Councilman Keener thought that was a great point.  If we offered it for free maybe there would 

there be more demand for it and there would be less that would end up in the perk pond.  He 

would be in favor of doing away with the card reader system all together. 

 

Mr. Haddenham clarified that the card reader isn’t just the computer, it is the complete fill 

system.  It includes the plumbing, the fill pipe, the winter encasement to keep it from freezing in 

the winter months, and stuff like that.   

 

Councilwoman Simons noted we can’t eliminate the full $50,000 or else we wouldn’t have a fill 

pump.  What portion is just the card reader? 

 

Mr. Limberg said if you look at the last line item, there is a fill station for $50,000.  While part of 

that would still stay in there is also other parts in these costs above that would come out.  As far 

as the value of reuse water, you see that increasing each year throughout communities.  The 

demand for that is growing.  When we have the most water is the winter time when nobody 

needs it.  We want to use it all up and we don’t want to be over committed. 

 

Councilman Rice felt this water is an asset and we should be cautious giving away assets when 

they are part of an enterprise fund. 

 

Mr. Limberg said the potable water is $1.50 a thousand gallons and the reuse water is $0.40 a 

1000 gallons.  Staff will be fine with whatever council decides. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked irrigating at the sports complex, if the drainage heads towards the 

river will we have fines?   

 

Mr. Limberg answered if it heads to the river there is no issue.  If it goes into the river it is a big 

issue.  We have a WRF Operating Permit that contains terms and conditions.  There are several 

outfalls listed, locations where we can use that water.  To get those locations listed we also have 

to have an effluent management plan for each of those locations.  One of the locations we will 

have that plan for is the Sports Complex.  We will have that by the time the water goes there.  

There are terms and conditions on the effluent management plans.  Many of those terms and 

conditions are those that he has previously mentioned such as public access and human contact.  

When those things do occur, and they inevitably do, it is a violation of our permit and we have to 

submit data to the NDEP explaining why that happened.   

 

Councilman Rice felt this was a good long-term plan that takes into account costs that will be 

incurred if we don’t do this.  The project will pay for itself in the long run.  Effluent water is an 

asset that the city controls and we need to be cautious giving it away.  These things cost money 

and part of it is driven by new regulations from the state. 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said the effluent sales over the last two years has been under 

$25,000.  We are not talking about a lot of money. 
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Mr. Limberg cautioned council.  It isn’t about the money coming in, it is about what we are 

saving by not putting in more ribs or wells.  It is an important feature to have.  It may not make a 

lot of money but it can potentially save a lot of money. 

 

Mayor Johnson said to move ahead with the project but forget about the reader. 

 

** A motion was made by Mayor Johnson, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

direct staff to solicit bids for the WRF Fill Station less the scope of work of the electronic 

reader that the City of Elko would not bill for effluent water.  

 

The motion passed.  (4-1 Councilman Schmidtlein voted no.) 
 

H. Review, consideration, and possible final acceptance for the demolition of the 

former Elko Police Station, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

At the October 10, 2017 Council meeting, Council awarded a contract to Q&D 

Construction for the demolition of the former Elko Police Station.  All work has 

been completed, there were no change orders on the project, and Staff 

recommends final acceptance. JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained the project is complete.  The value is listed in 

the agenda.  The total cost to demo this, including asbestos abatement, was $241,000.  

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, for final 

acceptance of the Demolition of the Former Elko Police Station Project.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

III. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Review and consideration of submitted data and/or arguments as to whether the 

proposed increase in zoning application fees will impose a direct and significant 

burden upon a business or directly restrict the formation, operation, or expansion 

of a business, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Pursuant to NRS 237.080, the City of Elko notified trade associations or owners 

and officers of businesses which may be affected by increased zoning application 

fees. Responses were due to the City by 5:00 pm on Friday, December 1st. No 

responses were received. After making a determination regarding the proposed 

rule, Staff will prepare a business impact statement which will be considered 

during a subsequent public hearing.  SO 

 

Shanell Owen, City Clerk, explained a copy of the proposed rule notification was included in the 

packet.  We mailed out 415 notices on November 3rd.  The deadline to submit comments was 

December 1st.  The notice was published in the Elko Daily Free Press on November 3rd and 

posted on the City of Elko website on November 3rd.  The notice was also posted at City Hall.  

There were no comments received.  If Council would like to proceed with the fee increases then 
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the action would be to declare that the fees proposed will not impose a direct and significant 

burden upon a business or directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

advise the Clerk’s Office to move forward with an increase in Zoning Application Fees and 

the findings are that this will not impose a direct and significant burden upon a business or 

directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Review and possible approval of an agreement Carter Engineering, LLC, to 

Adopt-a-Street for litter collection in the public right-of-way on Cedar Street from 

D Street to 6th Street, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Carter Engineering, LLC, is interested in volunteering for the Adopt-a-Street 

program.  Cedar Street from D Street to 6th Street is currently available for 

adoption. DS 

 

Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director, explained Ms. Carter was present.  She has been 

gracious enough to volunteer her services to clean that area. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the agreement with Carter Engineering, LLC to Adopt-a-Street for litter 

collection in the public right-of-way on Cedar Street from D Street to 6th Street.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Map of Reversion to Acreage 

No. 1-17, filed by Idaho Street Properties, LLC, for the purpose of reverting to 

acreage Parcel 2 as shown on the Parcel Map File No. 684789 and Lot 1B as 

shown on Parcel Map File No. 606122, identified as APN 001-564-034 & 001-

564-043, located generally south of the intersection of Ruby Vista Drive, and 

Doerr Drive, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained we had an application for a rezone for these properties.  

We did approve a rezone for both to be Industrial Commercial.  At that time the developer was 

thinking of using the property that is closest to the new hotel and now they plan to make a larger 

facility that will spread over the property line.  It would be a requirement of ours that they 

remove that interior property line and make that into one parcel instead of two. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to conditionally approve Map of Reversion to Acreage No. 1-17, with conditions listed in 

the Planning Department’s memo.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

D. Review, consideration, and discussion for the appointment of one (1) new 

member to the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, and matters related thereto.  

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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City Council authorized Staff to advertise for an open position on the Parks and 

Recreation Advisory Board at a previous meeting in early 2017. Since then, Staff 

received one letter of interest from Andrew Storla expressing a desire to serve as a 

member on the Board. The appointment will be for a four (4) year term.  JW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained we have had a vacancy on this board for 

most of 2017.  He recommended appointing Mr. Storla to a four year term while they try to fill 

the other vacancy. 

 

Andrew Storla, 711 Bronco Dr., Spring Creek, thanked the council for letting him serve and 

looks forward to it. 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, said Mr. Storla is an employee of the Water Department.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

recommend approve the nomination and application of Andrew John Storla to serve on the 

Parks and Recreation Advisory Board.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

II.  APPROPRIATIONS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked about a Green Day payment.  It says repair and replace drainage 

concrete at PD.  Is that the old PD or the new PD? 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, answered this was at the new Police Station.  On 

the rear side of the new building we have downspouts that drain into the landscape.  That is an 

extremely large roof to be shedding water and snow and we have had some issues with ponding 

of water right up against the backside of the building.  Our answer to that was to install this 

drainage system that takes the water from the rear around to the front. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to approve the regular warrants.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants.  
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 
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C. Review and possible approval of Great Basin Engineering Warrants, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the Great Basin Engineering warrants.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 
 

D.  Review and possible approval of Chester Plumbing and Heating, and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the Chester Plumbing and Heating warrants.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Mayor Johnson abstained.) 
 

IV. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Councilman Keener thanked councilmembers and the Mayor for 

participating in the broadband meetings that were held this past Wednesday 

and Thursday.  He thinks we will see some positive changes.   

Mayor Johnson reported on the lighting of the tower and the positive 

things people have said to him about it.   

Councilman Rice thanked the City Manager for putting together a nice 

Christmas Party. 

B. City Manager  

Dr. Jack Walther passed away recently.  His obituary will probably be in 

the paper soon.  We will be sending flowers on the City Council’s behalf.  We 

are sad to see him go but he left a lasting impression on the Animal Shelter. 

C. Assistant City Manager  

Scott Wilkinson said James Wiley, Bob Thibault and he have been working 

with MGB+A to put together a base bid for the Sports Complex project. 

D. Utilities Director  

Ryan Limberg said nicely done to Council and the staff involved on the 

tower. 

E. Public Works  

Dennis Strickland reported on the leaf collection this year. 

F. Airport Manager  

James Foster reported on the FAA inspection.   

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief 

I. Police Chief  

Ty Trouten thanked Council for helping Officer Checketts with the K9 

adoption.  He reported on the local doctor issue. 

J. City Clerk 

K. City Planner 
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L. Development Manager 

Jeremy Draper thanked council for a great centennial year.  It has been a 

fun year.  There was a good turnout for the tower event last weekend.   

M. Administrative Services Director 

N. Parks and Recreation Director 

O. Civil Engineer  

P. Building Official 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

 








































